PART TWO

TO THE UTTERMOST PARTS OF THE WORLD

CHAPTER 18 - BREAKTHROUGH (Study Questions)

- 1) Do you ever wonder if it's only Evangelical Christians who follow cultural moral expectations? Are Evangelical Christians "lucky blessed ones that get an existential pass"? What difference does it make that Jesus came to Earth to die and be raised back to Life? Can a Social Gospel and Cultural Christianity be practiced and preached by those who have not surrendered their lives to the Holy Spirit?
- 2) I John 4:8 (NLT) speaks of God's Perfect [agape] Love, "But anyone who does not love does not know God, for God is love". And I John 4:18 (NIV) tells us, "There is no fear in love. But perfect love drives out fear, because fear has to do with punishment. The one who fears is not made perfect in love."

What thoughts or feelings arise when you read these verses? Do you feel justified in hating certain people? Hating certain behaviors? Hating certain politics? Hating certain people who behave in certain ways? Is righteous anger ever justified, and what are the parameters for anger being righteous? Is there truth in the statement that anger can often be both a cover and a release for underlying fear?

- 3) What does Jesus mean in John 20:21 (NLT), "Again he said, 'Peace be with you. As the Father has sent me, so I am sending you."? Is it notable that Jesus repeated the commission to spread his message of Good News? Is this more than a suggestion to disciples of Jesus? What does he mean when he says, "Peace be with you"? When does anger become sinful? (p. 145)
- 4) Do you encounter feelings of fear when you think about not only consciously and publicly making a decision to accept Jesus into your life, but to then live beyond moral, cultural, religious, and political expectations; beyond "righteous anger"; beyond avoiding Hell; beyond avoiding punishment; beyond avoiding both hard and soft judgement; beyond avoiding breaking Commandments and Laws; beyond safe religious and spiritual activities; beyond stopping short of surrendering your life to follow Jesus... no matter the cost?

5) Matthew 16:24-26 (NLT) says, "Then Jesus said to his disciples, 'If any of you wants to be my follower, you must give up your own way, take up your cross, and follow me. If you try to hang on to your life, you will lose it. But if you give up your life for my sake, you will save it. And what do you benefit if you gain the whole world but lose your own soul? Is anything worth more than your soul?"

Wendell writes that, beyond other things, he would need to give up to have the identity God wanted him to have, it would mean giving up the comfortable and proud identity he had created for himself over the previous years, "fashioned for my own credit" (with a debt load demanding repayment). He was faced with a huge choice: step out in faith to what he believed God was [illogically] calling him to, or [logically] submit to Compromise.

How might our churches and families look and feel different if we liberated and normalized others to fully step into "illogical" steps of faith with our blessing? Allowing your imagination to run free from the "giant of Compromise", what could you even dare to envision the next chapter of your life looking like? (**pp. 145-147**)

- 6) Saying goodbye to family was difficult for Wendell. What are your areas that challenge compromise? Do you want all your ducks in a row, without having to peer over the cliff, before stepping out in faith? Are you willing to "free fall into the vastness of God's creative possibilities"? (pp. 147-149)
- 7) People receiving Bibles in China were willing to die in order to get them. Is there a mountain you would be willing to die on? (p.149)
- 8) Through the veil of failure and humiliation from seemingly unsuccessful courier trips, Wendell again questioned where God was. What was God's response to Wendell, and what was the implication of that response? (p. 150)
- 9) God took Wendell right up to the proverbial cliff, which, over the edge, offered mystery and adventure "of the new custom-designed life God had prepared for us". Illogical, but far better than anything Wendell could have strategically planned for.

Ephesians 3:20 (NLT) tells us, "Now all glory to God, who is able, through his mighty power at work within us, to accomplish infinitely more than we might ask or think". And in Isaiah 55:8-9 (NLT), we are told, "My thoughts are nothing like your thoughts," says the LORD. "And my ways are far beyond anything you could imagine. For just as the heavens are higher than the earth, so my ways are higher than your ways and my thoughts higher than your thoughts."

We each have a Father who lives in Heaven. Some earthly fathers do not want even the best for their children. How did the Heavenly Father show Wendell that He can be trusted, even when leaning over the edge of the cliff? How was this an important lesson to be learned? How willing are you to surrender careful planning and strategies (that provide silent safety-nets to address fear) (**pp. 150-151**)

CHAPTER 19 - A NEW LIFE IN HONG KONG (Study Questions)

1) In Psalm 73:24-25 (NLT), we are told, "You guide me with your counsel, leading me to a glorious destiny. Whom have I in heaven but you? I desire you more than anything on earth." And in Jeremiah 17:7-10 (NLT), "But blessed are those who trust in the Lord and have made the Lord their hope and confidence. They are like trees planted along a riverbank, with roots that reach deep into the water. Such trees are not bothered by the heat or worried by long months of drought. Their leaves stay green, and they never stop producing fruit. The human heart is the most deceitful of all things, and desperately wicked. Who really knows how bad it is? But I, the Lord, search all hearts and examine secret motives. I give all people their due rewards, according to what their actions deserve."

Wendell writes that he soon learned his purpose for being in the win-at-any-cost job that opened up for him. It was to "make me street-smart about this new world I had just been thrust into and to help me understand that, regardless of the culture, nationality, race, and social values, the human heart is the same the world over....God wanted me to see what he sees and to understand His heart...He wanted me to feel about them the way He feels about them". Do you ever feel you are being constantly tested and refined by God, maybe questioning your purpose? (pp. 152-154)

2) Luke 16:10 (NLT) counsels us that, "If you are faithful in little things, you will be faithful in large ones. But if you are dishonest in little things, you won't be honest with greater responsibilities". In quoted words from Wendell, what stands out to you: "To be faithful in the little things of life was key to how things would go later. This is a basic kingdom principle. Whether I had the money or not, I needed to treat the bank fairly as I would want to be treated. Yet the dilemma I was facing offered no way forward. If I used our last dollars to pay the bank loan, how was this being faithful to my wife and babies? Someone was going to come out on the short end of the deal, no matter what I did." How have you seen this application in your own life experience or the lives of others? (p. 155)

- 3) God's message to Wendell was Romans 13:8 (NLT), "Owe nothing to anyone except for your obligations to love one another. If you love your neighbor, you will fulfill the requirements of God's law". What do these verses mean to you? What applications do you see in your small world? What applications do you see in the world at large? Logically and illogically, what were the implications of this verse for Wendell as he again perched precariously at the edge of the cliff? (p. 156)
- **4)** Hebrews 11:6 (NLT) tells us, "And it is impossible to please God without faith. Anyone who wants to come to him just believe that God exists and that he rewards those who sincerely seek him".

What do these words mean to you? Is Hebrews addressing the initial coming to Jesus for salvation, in a step of belief in God's existence? Is faith the same as risk? Is it faith to say I am "stepping out in faith" if I have logically prepared for potentially unseen risks and consequences? Is it faith when I am propelled forward by logical rationale? Why or why not? What does it mean to sincerely seek and be rewarded? (p. 156-157)

5) Wendell writes that, "God is limitless in His creative ability to provide and care for us when we dare to position ourselves in the places and situations He provides to meet us in." Are there areas of your life where, out of fear of trust and risk, or demanding outward evidence of a blessed life, you overlook the "fine print" attached to God's promises? (p. 158)

CHAPTER 20 - EVIDENCE OF THINGS UNSEEN (Study Questions)

- 1) "Evidence of things unseen" seems like a paradox. How can there be evidence of unseen things? Matthew 6:31-34 (NLT) says, "So don't worry about these things, saying, 'What will we eat? What will we wear?' These things dominate the thoughts of unbelievers, but your heavenly Father already knows all your needs. Seek the Kingdom of God above all else, and live righteously, and he will give you everything you need. So don't worry about tomorrow, for tomorrow will bring its own worries. Today's trouble is enough for today." Do you ever consider the meaning of these verses? Do you believe them? Why or why not? (p. 159)
- 2) Are you willing to upset the ordinary to follow Jesus fully? What would you be risking to do that? (p. 160)
- 3) How did God creatively provide for Wendell and his family's needs? Have you ever rejected what God supplied because you felt you deserved better? (pp. 160-163)
- 4) Wendell writes of his and Daisy's "utter dependency" on God, similar to the Israelites receiving daily manna from God. He refers to living in a "place of daily tension between anxiety and faith". Do you believe there is a correlation between the fullness of God's presence and the level of our dependence on God for our daily needs, and true adventure into the unknown? Is this what God calls every follower to? Why or why not do you believe this? (p. 164)
- 5) If the opposite of faith is unbelief, which leads to distrust and fear, is it difficult to logically comprehend that "faith in a loving God who sees and cares for His children fits logically into the equation of sound judgment"? What does it mean to trust God beyond the faith we put in our logical problem-solving abilities, beyond logical science, beyond the Government, beyond the Church, beyond bank accounts, beyond relationships? Can you put even more faith in what seems

humanly illogical? Is this evidence of being irrational, lazy, irresponsible, selfish, or demanding free stuff from God? (p. 165)

6) In the story of Wendell and Daisy's family returning to Ohio for an anticipated short-term physical rest, God instead used that time to birth a plan for long-term spiritual and emotional rest. Again, Ephesians 3:20 (NLT) says, "Now all glory to God, who is able, through his mighty power at work within us, to accomplish infinitely more than we might ask or think."

How did God provide what Wendell and Daisy really needed? Are you able to see how God's infinite and sufficient grace upheld them beyond what they even thought to ask for? Could that grace also uphold you? (pp. 166-169)

CHAPTER 21 - JESUS DEVILS (Study Questions)

- 1) Our actions should match up to our words. How did Wendell and Daisy's actions speak even louder than words to a large group of people? Did they risk being misunderstood? (pp. 170-172)
- 2) How did God use Wendell and Daisy's obedience to further their testimony in the village where they lived? What would have happened if Wendell and Daisy had not followed what they believed the Holy Spirit was telling them? (pp. 170-172)

CHAPTER 22 - THE FIRST BIBLE COURIER TRIP (Study Questions)

- 1) Matthew 24:14 (NLT) instructs us that, "And the Good News about the Kingdom will be preached throughout the whole world, so that all nations will hear it; and then the end will come". Do you believe God calls every person to the same ways of preaching the Good News? If you are a person who proclaims to follow Jesus, is it optional not to preach the Good News of what we say we believe and accept? What makes the difference between when, how, and where a person preaches the Good News? Should we be ready at all times? (pp. 173ff)
- 2) What do you see as factors creating spiritual, existential hunger and vacuum in persons near to you? In our nation? In the world? In yourself? (pp. 173ff)
- 3) If God's ways are higher than our own, are you ready to be on constant alert to how God wants to use your skills, interests, faith, and trust to creatively share the Good News so all people eventually hear it? Even if the when, how, and where cause discomfort? (pp. 173ff)
- **4)** How did God nurture and affirm Wendell and Daisy's interest in the underground church in China to receive Bibles that served to spread the Good News in a very unique way to a unique number of souls?
- 5) Wendell knew his life now was not boring. It was not a game or an illusion! It was a life of purposeful identity where experiencing and depending on the power and glory of God daily became "normal". What spiritual value superseded both the anxiety of Bible couriers and the real danger to Chinese Christians? (pp. 180-181)
- 6) Like God multiplying even small gifts surrendered to Him, Wendell writes, "It was said that in the late 1970s and early 1980s, every Bible smuggled into China resulted in at least one hundred people coming to faith in Jesus! Even at the writing

this book, after millions of Bibles have found their way into China, it is commonly reported that at least five people come to faith in Jesus for every Bible carried in". The Bible speaks of gaining the world at the loss of our soul.

In Matthew 6:19-20 (NLT), Jesus says, "Don't store up treasures here on earth, where moths eat them and rust destroys them, and where thieves break in and steal. Store your treasures in heaven, where moths and rust cannot destroy, and thieves do not break in and steal".

If Wendell, Daisy, and the courier teams had prioritized treasures on earth, thieves stealing, anxiety, danger, and disregarding God's call, would they have been more likely to gain the world or to gain their soul? How do you respond to the idea that a Gospel of health and wealth prosperity might be the opposite of treasure multiplied and stored safely as transformed hearts, minds, and souls of people? How do you define treasure? (**pp. 182-183**)

CHAPTER 23 - DONKEYS FOR JESUS (Study Questions)

- 1) In this chapter, Wendell details what a courier trip entailed. Wendell is also honest about how a life of full trust and unique adventure didn't mean a life of ease, comfort, or predictability. God had provided help in the form of monetary donations, allowing him to focus solely on Bible courier work. God also provided help in the form of courier groups transporting Bibles. He writes that he and Daisy "made more trips into China than can be counted, well over a thousand, stretching over a period of forty years". Would you continue with a job that didn't provide satisfaction or purpose, but gave you acclaim and a generous paycheck? Why or why not? (pp. 184-185)
- 2) What are your reactions to God exposing Wendell to various cultures and cultural expectations? What does this indicate about who you are in light of God's very big world? What causes you to feel in or out of control of your surroundings?
- 3) Have you or anyone you know ever felt the strong presence of angels? If so, what was that experience like, and what did it mean? (p. 187)
- 4) Wendell writes, "It seemed that if you tried to create ways to preemptively outfox the customs officials and the scanner, the more likely you were to be stopped. The more you simply trusted God to get you through or trusted that He would show you what to do in the moment, the more likely you were to be successful. It didn't seem to matter how much or how hard I prayed beforehand. It didn't seem to matter whether I had read my Bible that morning or not. What mattered was that I was obedient to the calling on my heart and that I truly believed that God wanted his Word in China even more than I did". What are some unintended results, attitudes, or emotions (when our actions seem perfectly logical) that can arise when we take things into our own hands, and the results are positive? What are some unintended results, attitudes, or emotions (whether our

actions are logical, or dependent on full trust) that can arise when results appear less than positive? (pp. 188-193)

CHAPTER 24 - A PICTURE IS WORTH A THOUSAND WORDS (Study Questions)

- 1) Art had been a part of Wendell's identity, career, and ability. He surrendered all of that when he left everything behind. What would you find hardest to leave behind in order to fulfill the Great Commission, whether in physically leaving home and everything familiar, or in not leaving physically but surrendering attachments that might interfere with God's calling on your life? (p. 194)
- 2) Do you believe the gospel of Good News is equally meant for cultural Christianity as for non-Christian religions and ideologies? Despite the challenges, what creative way did the Holy Spirit use to nurture and highlight Wendell's artistic gifts in the Great Commission? What did these challenges require of Wendell? What were the cross-cultural and spiritual implications of this artwork project?
- 3) What miracles specifically addressed the challenges in getting "The Life and Teachings of Jesus Christ" finished and printed? Do these stories increase your faith that God knows what is going on in our lives? (pp. 195-202)
- 4) What was more important to Wendell than receiving money to continue printing the book? (p. 203)
- 5) What jumped out to you in the story of how "The Life and Teachings of Jesus Christ" was able to be spread to the young people of Hong Kong in such a unique and creative way, fulfilling a deep desire of Wendell's? (pp. 203-208)

CHAPTER 25 - "GO NOW" (Study Questions)

- 1) In Wendell and Daisy's general Bible courier experience, they had been invited to bring only Bibles into China. If you were ever promised public physical and religious safety by associating with, for example, a Christian Nationalist church with a pre-approved Bible, and presumed unquestioning loyalty to the government-controlled official church, would you believe the Government-approved religion and its Scripture were all that was necessary?
- 2) If you were ever in a situation of extreme poverty and danger, labeled as an illegal danger to a government-controlled Christian Nationalist church, would you be tempted to compromise your beliefs and values to gain or retain wealth, safety, and freedom accompanying a government-approved and government-controlled church? Would the alive Word of God, speaking uniquely through fresh and personal revelation, according to the "different seasons and circumstances of life", be enough to provide daily wisdom and clarity for literal survival? Even if God feels millions of miles away?
- 3) What were your reactions and emotions as you read Wendell's harrowing story of him and MacGyver getting the confiscated Bibles into China on the same trip? Would you have continued to the very end like Wendell did?
- 4) Is there a mountain you are willing to die on? If so, what mountain is it?

CHAPTER 26 - LIKE SHEEP WITHOUT A SHEPHERD (Study Questions)

1) As Chinese Christians from the underground church risked their lives to follow Truth, many thousands of Vietnamese refugees risked death and the violence of pirates in their desperate efforts to flee Vietnam. Among other factors, communism had ended, there was persecution, and there were fears of losing land and businesses. Many followed a dead-end rumor they had valiantly hoped would deliver them asylum and freedom in a nation accepting asylum seekers.

Matthew 25:37-40 (NLT) tells us, "Then these righteous ones will reply, 'Lord, when did we ever see you hungry and feed you? Or thirsty and give you something to drink? Or a stranger and show you hospitality? Or naked and give you clothing? When did we ever see you sick or in prison and visit you?' And the King will say, 'I tell you the truth, when you did it to one of the least of these my brothers and sisters you were doing it to me!" And Matthew 9:36-38 (NLT) says, "When he saw the crowds, he had compassion on them because they were confused and helpless, like sheep without a shepherd. He said to his disciples, 'The harvest is great, but the workers are few. So pray to the Lord who is in charge of the harvest; ask him to send more workers into his fields."

Reflecting on how God over and over worked through the Holy Spirit in Wendell's life, do the words from the preceding passages come to new life for you?

2) The Vietnamese boat people overwhelmingly held onto hopes and dreams that, somewhere in the world, there would be people who would welcome them with compassion and open arms. What they were willing to risk and endure to keep that hope and dream alive was quite incredible. Have you ever wanted or hoped for something so much that you were willing to risk your life for it? To endure being caged and treated like an animal? To live at the mercy of the weather elements? (pp. 226-230)

- 3) During Wendell's first time speaking to the Vietnamese refugees (through interpreters), he realized most, if not every, refugee in the group had never heard of Jesus. He introduced them to basic Bible stories, contextualized in the love of God and how Jesus came to reveal that love here on earth. The words emphasized hope, even in unfair and dangerous life circumstances. Do you take the basic facts about Jesus for granted? Would you know how to explain who Jesus is and what Jesus does, in simple enough terms that resonate with the context of the listener? (pp. 230-232)
- 4) Wendell writes, "Then I led these new Jesus followers in a prayer in which they introduced themselves to Jesus, welcomed Him as Lord over their lives and situations, and invited Him to reveal the living God to them personally. They individually prayed a prayer of repentance and surrender one by one, so the entire crowd could hear them!" Wendell had not been able to fully connect with the Vietnamese refugees until someone who knew the language appeared on the scene. Wendell was a conduit, offering up faithfulness and boldness for the Holy Spirit to use. Like the story of Shadrach Meshach, and Abednego that Wendell had shared with the group, the Holy Spirit used the surrendered spiritual space to do something beyond Wendell's imagination. And beyond the imagination of the interpreter.

Like many of the new Vietnamese Christian refugees, are you able to imagine letting go of a hoped-for dream if that dream was replaced by a bold new dream and vision? (**pp. 233-235**)

CHAPTER 27 - MAKING DISCIPLES

(Study Questions)

1) Matthew 28:18-20 (NLT) reads, "Jesus came and told his disciples, 'I have been given all authority in heaven and on earth. Therefore, go and make disciples of all the nations, baptizing them in the name of the Father and the Son and the Holy Spirit. Teach these new disciples to obey all the commands I have given you. And be sure of this: I am with you always, even to the end of the age."

If we consider ourselves disciples of Jesus, then we've been given the command to "Go and make disciples." Do you ever find yourself assuming or presuming it will be long-term, faraway missionaries, or local pastors who will have that ministry? Why or why not? Is relegating this to others an option for a disciple of Jesus? Are you bold enough to obey? Give examples, if possible. (**pp 236-237**)

- 2) Wendell had no seminary Bible training. He spent time in Bible School in Florida years earlier, but now the only way he knew to teach the Bible was to simply open it up and read. While Brother Barabas translated into Vietnamese, the Holy Spirit provided input into discussions so the young men became transformed with the unique, "custom-designed" destiny, identity, and purpose God created for each of them. Have you ever had a clear sense of your "custom-designed" destiny, identity, and purpose created by God for you? Have you stayed on this path, or have circumstances and/or doubts drawn you off this path? (pp. 238-239)
- 3) "The Spirit alone gives eternal life. Human effort accomplishes nothing. And the very words I have spoken to you are spirit and life" (John 6:63 NLT). How did God provide much-needed renewed energy for Wendell when he desperately needed it? (p. 240)
- **4)** In Mark 7:6-13 (NLT), we are told, "Jesus replied, 'You hypocrites! Isaiah was right when he prophesied about you, for he wrote, 'These people honor me with their lips, but their hearts are far from me. Their worship is a farce, for they teach

man-made ideas as commands from God.' For you ignore God's law and substitute your own tradition." Then he said, "You skillfully sidestep God's law in order to hold on to your own tradition. For instance, Moses gave you this law from God: 'Honor your father and mother,' and 'Anyone who speaks disrespectfully of father or mother must be put to death.' But you say it is all right for people to say to their parents, 'Sorry, I can't help you. For I have vowed to give to God what I would have given to you.' In this way, you let them disregard their needy parents. And so you cancel the word of God in order to hand down your own tradition. And this is only one example among many others."

Why is *how* you read the Bible so important? Does the act of reading the Bible make you a disciple any more than going to church every Sunday makes you a disciple? Does *believing* the right doctrine make you a disciple? Is your heart always open and *teachable*, ready to make you more like our Jesus as an extension of the fullest love of Jesus for you, for all others, including those who would be your enemies? (p. 241)

5) The story of the conversion and transformation of Joseph, in conjunction with Wendell's searching to know if the Holy Spirit alone was enough to serve as "professor in the classroom of God's Word", is very compelling. It shines and reflects the light of John 16:12-14 (NLT), "There is so much more I want to tell you, but you can't hear it now. When the Spirit of truth comes, he will guide you into all truth. He will not speak on his own but will tell you what he has heard. He will tell you about the future. He will bring me glory by telling you whatever he receives from me".

What was the extent to which Wendell found his mission increasingly clear? What did he find to be the key to letting "the Holy Spirit do the personal heart and mind repair that each individual needs to live out God's wonderful dream for their lives"? What is involved in the primary work of disciple-makers as "He must become greater and greater, and I must become less and less" (John 3:3 NLT)?

Do you feel up to this challenge, or does it feel overwhelming? (pp. 241-245)

CHAPTER 28 - SENT OUT BY THE HOLY SPIRIT (Study Questions)

- 1) If you can set aside any bias or preconceived idea about the Holy Spirit, what is most important when reading the Bible to find out who the Holy Spirit is, what the Holy Spirit does, and how and why the Holy Spirit does it? (p. 246)
- 2) Even in the midst of great revival, joy, manifestations of healing, signs and wonders, salvation, and water baptism there was something missing. What was missing...missing to the point that a man named Simon tried to buy with money what was missing so he could transfer it to others? (p. 248)
- 3) Acts 8:18-24 (NLT) says, "When Simon saw that the Spirit ws given when the apostles laid their hands on people, he offered them money to buy this power. 'Let me have this power, too,' he exclaimed, 'so that when I lay my hands on people, they will receive the Holy Spirit!' But Peter replied, 'May your money be destroyed with you for thinking God's gift can be bought! You can have no part in this, for your heart is not right with God. Repent of your wickedness and pray to the Lord. Perhaps he will forgive your evil thoughts, for I can see that your are full of bitter jealously and are held captive by sin.' 'Pray to the Lord for me,' Simon exclaimed, 'that these terrible things you've said won't happen to me!'"

If the Holy Spirit cannot be bought with money or a transactional transfer, can you think of others ways the Holy Spirit, and the power associated with it, might be exploited through wickedness and sin? (p. 248)

4) Have you obeyed Jesus and received the gift of the Holy Spirit? Why or why not? Do you know people who are so busy with spiritual formation and building a temple of good works, both inwardly and outwardly for the Holy Spirit to be attracted to, who unconsciously deny the need to actually accept this...gift? What was Wendell's prayer for the Vietnamese refugees who chose to return to Vietnam, despite the risks? (p. 249)

- 5) How was Wendell's fervent prayer answered, and without coercion from him? After many received the gift of the Holy Spirit, how did their focus dramatically change and transform? (pp. 249-251)
- **6)** In Luke 10:21-22 (NLT) we are told, "At that same time Jesus was filled with the joy of the Holy Spirit, and he said, 'O Father, Lord of heaven and earth, thank you for hiding these things from those who think themselves wise and clever, and for revealing them to the childlike. Yes, Father, it please you to do it this way.' My Father has entrusted everything to me. No one truly knows the Son except the Father, and no one truly knows the Father except the Son and those to whom the Son chooses to reveal him."

What stands out to you in these verses? What stories, experiences, or fears do you have about accepting the gift of being filled with the Holy Spirit? What was Jesus filled with when he receive the Holy Spirit? How is it that this gift of the Holy Spirit seems to be "hidden" from those who think they are "wise and clever"; not childlike in their faith? (p. 251)

- 7) Of the most transformed Vietnamese refugee leaders who returned to Vietnam, what treatment and persecution did they face? What also transpired out of ill treatment and persecution? Does reading about this raise feelings and/or fears as consider your own life context? What are those feelings and/or fears? (p. 252)
- 8) Does the United States have an "official" church? If so, do you feel allegiance to it? Why or why not? What would it mean to radically detach from the loyalty, allegiance, safety, and acceptance from an official and church into worship and pursuit of a God who is active and alive today, just as He was "yesterday"? (p. 253)
- 9) Brother Thao became a student in the School of Hard Knocks. How do you respond to his comment that, "The church seen with the physical eyes is not always the real church. The unseen church is where the real church is!"? How did this

bear out after he began to "logically" partner with various Western church denominations? (pp. 253-255)

10) I Corinthians 13:4-7 (NLT) tell us that, "Love is patient and kind Love is not jealous or boastful or proud or rude. It does not demand its own way. It is not irritable, and it keeps no record of being wronged. It does not rejoice about injustice but rejoices whenever the truth wins out. Love never give us, never loses faith, is always hopeful, and endures through every circumstance".

Wendell shares the reality of a miracle not being an end in itself. It's not the end goal, but instead serves as an encouraging sign post to keep us focused on God's "love, acceptance, and goodness that He continually extends to everyone of us." and unconditional love that we are also called to extend to everyone. Everywhere. Illogical and sometimes risky. How does this resonate with you and your life? (p. 255)

CHAPTER 29 - MORE THAN IMAGINED (Study Questions)

- 1) Ephesians 3:20 (NLT) are, again, words of encouragement, "Now all glory to God, who is able, through his mighty power at work within us, to accomplish infinitely more than we might ask for think". Do you ever see life situations as nothing more than formidable walls to logically not bother trying to scale? To accept as part of life? (p. 256).
- 2) Wendell writes about the unimaginable growth of an isolated and secret underground Church in China that, on outward appearance, looked to have been stamped out of existence by communist policies. Does it remind you of someone whose message and model was believed to have been stamped out of existence through death, only to discover it birthed unimaginable growth?

One of the goals of communism in China was for everyone to "put their hope and faith in their government". Similarly, Satan tempted Jesus in the wilderness with false sovereignty. He offered Jesus a role and title as Messiah, Chose One, King of the Jews, accompanied with religious-political power and dominion. Jesus only had to agree to forfeit his birthright as the Son of God. He could even work [false] miracles, signs, and wonders through Satan's power as [false] proof he was still God. What are the temptations or distractions you see and experience that lure you from fully trusting what God could do throughout the world, independent of safety nets like money, buildings, programs, teachers, and other spiritual add-ons? (pp. 256-257)

3) Have you ever considered there might come a day when Bibles, as you know them, will be unavailable or even illegal? Stories like the ones in this chapter demonstrate the preciousness of the Word of God. It can be confounding and hard to relate to for those who have Bibles readily accessible. Do you find yourself taking the Word of God for granted and commonplace, maybe ignored? Do you

find God's Words energizing in a way that reflects the experience of Chinese couriers who who risked everything to take Bibles to people who had none? (pp. 257-260)

4) In Acts 9:13-14 (NLT), Ananias must have experienced tension between dreaming big and obeying big. "But Lord," exclaimed Ananias, "I've heard many people talk about the terrible things this man has done to the believers in Jerusalem! And he is authorized by the leading priests to arrest everyone who calls upon your name."

Describe in your own words and experience what it means to "dream big" vs. "obey big". How might this be in tension with the human potential movement often preached in spiritual and religious settings? (pp. 261-262)

CHAPTER 30 - THE KINGDOM INVITATION (Study Questions)

- 1) "Go now", "Wait ten years", urgency stirred. All these phrases suggest surrender to the Holy Spirit is likely not a straight path. As Wendell has repeated, the key is to be ready to obey; to offer whatever is in your hand in the moment and then watch how God takes it and multiplies it. No matter if all the ducks are in a safe row. No matter if I decide I don't like God's plan. It is God's Church being built, not ours. Even after many years, Wendell and Daisy were being taken to the edge of the cliff, faced with decision of whether or not to step into the unknown. What are some examples in this chapter of how God again used free-fall obedience to accomplish far beyond what Wendell and Daisy could imagine? What was necessary for Wendell and Daisy to be able to view the amazing ways God chose to accomplish his plan for growing His Church by Christian literature being distributed to every residence in Hong Kong? (pp. 263-274)
- 2) Go Now! is filled with stories. The Bible is filled with stories. Thinking back to Wendell's early days of hearing Bible stories in church and desiring similar stories to become real in his own life, do you see the circle coming together decades later? As quoted on page 274, "The amazing stories we read in the Bible about Jesus are so much more than just stories! They are illustrations of what it is like to work alongside God in what He is doing. In a similar way to the story of how Jesus' disciples began feeding a huge hungry crowd by walking among them with just a few pieces of bread and fish in hand, God also multiplied the little we had."

How can you begin walking among the seekers and the children in your life, even if you hold nothing more than the "yes" of a few pieces of bread and fish in hand? How can you be instrumental in instilling into seekers and children that these stories can become living illustrations in their own lives? As Wendell writes, "If we don't know what God has promised us and if we don't apply those promises by

faith to live in the destiny God has created for us, how then can we share in the divine natue He has invited us to"? (pp. 274-275)

CHAPTER 31 - AN UNEXPECTED TURN (Study Questions)

1) Many Hong Kong citizens lived with the internal tension of China taking over rule of Hong Kong from the British government. God put plans in motion for Wendell, Daisy, and their three children to move away from Hong Kong. Leaving Hong Kong was extremely difficult for Wendell; the timing didn't seem right and he and Daisy were heavily invested in the missionary work there. However, God had other plans. He planted a level of nagging dread in both Wendell and Daisy that they finally walked in faith into. This was a different step of walking into the unknown and, again, nothing seemed logical. Wendell writes that surrender to this move was "a heavier weight than I had ever felt before, a weight I didn't think I would be able to bear". Instead of being led into something exciting, he was being called to leave something that filled him with joy and life. (pp. 276-281)

Despite their initial hesitance, what did God have planned for Wendell and Daisy's family that would meet their needs, as well as grow His Church in ways they had never imagined? (pp. 281-283)

CONCLUSION (Study Questions)

Several principles of how God builds His Church are emphasized in the Conclusion. What stands out to you? How do these principles correlate to the stories in Part One and Part Two? Are you ready to embrace the same, by faith? (pp. 285-286)